REVIEW ARTICLE



Avenues for improving farming sustainability assessment with upgraded tools, sustainability framing and indicators. A review

Pierre Chopin^{1,2} · Chipo P. Mubaya³ · Katrien Descheemaeker⁴ · Ingrid Öborn^{1,5} · Göran Bergkvist¹

Accepted: 26 January 2021 © The Author(s) 2021

Abstract

The sustainability of agriculture is questioned due to major negative environmental and socioeconomic impacts. To improve the state of agriculture, various management changes have been proposed. Different tools, with varying characteristics, sustainability framing and indicators, have been used to evaluate the impact of these changes on sustainability. Here, we review 119 tools for farm sustainability assessment and compare their use, sustainability dimensions, themes and types of indicators used for biodiversity conservation, farm viability and gender equity. Our main findings are that (1) tools could be classified into five groups that differ in stakeholder participation and model used for calculating sustainability, (2) seven different sustainability framings are used and (3) only two out of 29 indicators screened address impacts of farming system while the others address drivers, pressures or states of the system. The tools were grouped in "Long-term monitoring of farm activities" (11%), "Ex-ante assessment of sustainability with bioeconomic models" (9%), "Survey- and indicator-based assessment of tools" (41%), "Consultation-based assessment" (25%) and "Active engagement of stakeholder-based assessment" (14%). The "classical view of sustainability", with the economic, social and environmental pillars, was used in 61% of the papers. Based on these findings, we suggest (1) development of temporal dynamic assessment of farm sustainability with active involvement of stakeholders in the framing of sustainability and design of indicators to achieve reliable and relevant assessment outcomes. We recommend (2) adoption of more complex sustainability framings dealing with emerging system properties, namely resilience, viability and stability. In these, (3) governance/institutional dimensions should be emphasised, and social themes targeting farmers' characteristics should be included. Finally, (4) use of impact indicators in farm sustainability assessments is critical, and they should be designed to contribute to scientifically rigorous and relevant assessments of farming system sustainability.

Keywords Household livelihood \cdot Eco-efficiency \cdot Farming practices \cdot Integrated assessment \cdot Bioeconomic model \cdot Sustainable Development Goals \cdot Sustainability assessment tool \cdot Sustainability indicators \cdot Farm resilience \cdot Farming system design

Pierre Chopin pierre.chopin@slu.se

- ¹ Department of Crop Production Ecology, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Ulls väg 16, P.O. Box 7043, SE-750 07 Uppsala, Sweden
- ² ASTRO Agrosystèmes Tropicaux, INRAE, 97170 Petit-Bourg, Guadeloupe, France
- ³ Chinhoyi University of Technology, Chinhoyi, Zimbabwe
- ⁴ Plant Production Systems Group, Wageningen University, Wageningen, Netherlands
- ⁵ World Agroforestry (ICRAF), UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O 30677-00100 Nairobi, Nairobi 30677-00100, Kenya

Contents

- 1 Introduction
- 2. Selection of tools
 - 2.1. Description of studies
 - 2.2. Analysis of sustainability dimensions and themes targeted
 - 2.3. Indicator description
- 3. Diversity of tools and ways of improvements
 - 3.1. Long-term monitoring of farm activities (n = 12)
 - 3.2. Group 2: ex-ante assessment of sustainability with bioeconomic models (n = 10)
 - 3.3. Group 3: survey- and indicator-based assessment tools (n = 43)
 - 3.4. Group 4: consultation-based assessment (n = 26)
 - 3.5. Group 5: active engagement of stakeholder-based assessment (n = 15)



4. Need for more participation in farm assessment

5. Combining tools and indicators for full assessment of farms

6. Adopting more complex sustainability framings to address the entire complexity of farming systems

7. Integrating indicators for institutional sustainability and system properties to better represent the externalities of farming systems

8. Moving from driver, pressure and state-oriented indicators to impact indicators

9. Conclusions and future outlooks

Declarations

References

1 Introduction

Worldwide, the sustainability of farming is questioned in terms of its social, economic and environmental aspects (Pretty 2018). In some developing countries, farmers are considerably affected by food insecurity and rural poverty. Almost 690 million people continue to live in extreme poverty, and inequalities of all kinds are pervasive (FAO, IFAD, UNICEF, WFP and WHO, 2020). Most of the poor live in rural areas and depend on agriculture for their livelihoods and food security (IFAD, UNED 2013). In parallel, in some developed countries, farming has managed to fulfil the needs of the population in terms of food crops but has had a range of negative external environmental impacts (Foley et al. 2011),

along with low economic return for farmers, which has forced some to abandon farming (Benayas et al. 2007). Many existing farming systems are vulnerable to climate change and price variability, particularly in contexts of specialist production systems and low levels of resources to cope with such disturbances, such as water for irrigation or economic capital (Skoufias et al. 2011). Global food production needs to be transformed to respond to the food security and climate challenges, while preventing any transgressions of multiple planetary boundaries globally and regionally (Rockström et al. 2013; Gerten et al. 2020). Major improvements to agricultural systems are possible with more sustainable farming practices and innovations, especially at farm level. The effect of these modifications on the sustainability of farming systems can be assessed by monitoring how they affect the state of the farm and household before and after implementation of change (Gasparatos and Scolobig 2012) (Fig. 1).

Many tools have been proposed by the research community to assess farm sustainability in order to support farmers in agricultural management or policy makers by informing them about the anticipated effects of policy implementation "exante" or to assess their consequences after implementation "ex-post". Hansen (1996) defines sustainability as the ability to satisfy goals, a definition that is used by several indicator frameworks for sustainability assessment (e.g. Alkan Olsson et al. 2009; Chopin et al. 2017). These tools adopt a given hierarchical structure where sustainability is broken down into dimensions of the targeted sustainability, which are further

Fig. 1 Diversity of farming systems worldwide with various externalities on the environment and society. Innovative climatesmart farming systems "Karusmart" in Guadeloupe (Caribbean, upper left-photo by Jean-Marc Blazy). Specialised cereal farming system in Normandy (France, upper rightphoto by Daniel Chopin). Agroforestry-based farming systems in the North-West of Vietnam (lower left-photo by Do Van Hung). Subsistence farming in Kosso (Benin, lower right-photo by Bugs for Life)



broken down into themes, also called sub-dimensions or components that represent the main objectives to be achieved by farming systems. The tools then use a broad range of indicators to capture the impact of the farming system on the multiple dimensions of sustainability.

Tools vary greatly in terms of use and sustainability framing, i.e. in how sustainability is broken down into themes and indicators. Many previous studies have examined specific topics of interest regarding specification of tools used for farm sustainability assessment. The importance of stakeholder involvement has lately been much debated. According to Arulnathan et al. (2020), stakeholder expectations are rarely considered. Binder et al. (2010) found that farm-level sustainability assessment tools are often characterised by rigid sustainability measurements and reporting requirements but with very little stakeholder involvement in the development process. Stakeholder involvement can occur at various stages of the development and application of the tool (Triste et al. 2014). Stakeholders' views on the system assessed can influence the definition of sustainability by targeting specific issues, the type of indicators used and the way in which the sustainability assessment is conducted (Arulnathan et al. 2020). A variety of assessment types (i.e. formats) co-exist, including calculators, protocols and guidelines with differences in scope of the sustainability assessment, indicators, models and input requirements (Denef et al. 2012). They are tied to different functions and objectives (Triste et al. 2014). These assessment types require different types of tool, ranging from comprehensive to rapid tools (Marchand et al. 2014) with different visions of sustainability (Arulnathan et al. 2020). The sustainability framing also differs across tools and regions. While the fundamental processes governing the functioning of agricultural systems result in a set of common themes for sustainability assessment, contextual conditions further orientate these themes. Several reviews have addressed this variation in themes for specific farming systems, such as livestock production systems (van der Linden et al. 2020).

Previous reviews also describe the variability of existing sustainability assessment tools. Their descriptions of the diversity of tools differ in terms of (i) the characteristics of frameworks for assessment and their categorisation, (ii) the choice of sustainability themes to target and (iii) the diversity of indicators used. Generally, previous reviews first describe a number of tools (35 in Schader et al. (2014), 10 in Schindler et al. (2015), 4 in Marchand et al. (2014), 19 in Arulnathan et al. (2020)), using characteristics such as scope of the assessment, functions of targeted farming systems or end users of the tool (De Ridder et al. 2007; Ness et al. 2007; Binder et al. 2010; de Mey et al. 2011). From these descriptions, most reviews derive typologies of tools, or make comparisons, focusing on one or two tool characteristics of interest. Such characteristics include scales and participation (Binder et al. 2010), complexity and level of comprehensiveness (Marchand et al. (2014), indicator aggregation and selection (Wu and Wu 2012; Engert et al. 2016; de Olde et al. 2017; Bonisoli et al. 2018), and aggregation of indicators and valuation systems (Gasparatos and Scolobig 2012; Slätmo et al. 2017). The framework used by TempAg, an international research consortium for sustainable agriculture in temperate regions (Gregory and Kougioumoutzi 2016), describes the relationships between tool characteristics with correlation analysis (Wustenberghs et al. 2016). Assessing the diversity of tool characteristics could help establish the connections between the variables that define the sustainability assessment and reveal ways to improve their use by considering these links.

A number of indicators to measure sustainability have been proposed at farm scale. Examples are metrics for sustainable intensification (Smith et al. 2017) and indicators of economic sustainability (Latruffe et al. 2016). The indicators suggested for a particular type of sustainability theme vary in terms of data requirement, relevance of results for end users and scientific validity (Herrera et al. 2016; Bonisoli et al. 2018; Kelly et al. 2018), but also in their ability to explain causal chains for describing the interactions between farming, the environment and society (EEA 2000). This causal chain is often captured using the DPSIR (drivers, pressures, state, impact, response model of intervention) causal framework, which describes the interactions between society and the environment. The socio-economic and socio-cultural forces are driving human activities, which increase or mitigate pressures on the environment. Pressure is the stress that human activities place on the environment. State, or state of the environment, is the condition of the environment. Impacts are the effects of practices on the state of the environment. Responses refer to the responses by society to the environmental situation (European Environment Agency (EEA) 2000).

Despite the extensive literature on sustainability assessment at farm level, no systematic review of sustainability assessment tools that includes tool descriptions with a range of variables and statistical classification has been performed. Existing reviews focus on a limited number of tools that have gained popularity among researchers and that have been used in multiple contexts. e.g. the IDEA tool in France presented in Zahm et al. (2008) and used in various contexts such as in Morocco (Baccar et al. 2018). However, the focus on these popular tools may have caused more local initiatives in tool development that reflect certain perspectives on sustainability assessments to be overlooked. Although they are not widespread in the research community, such initiatives can offer insights on promising avenues for tool development. Describing sustainability assessment in a large body of literature can be expected to reveal links between characteristics and groups of approaches with their strengths and current limitations. Another shortcoming is that no publication has investigated the diversity in translation of the definition of sustainability into themes. Tools for assessment may focus on one dimension and underestimate the importance of other sustainability themes that are linked to other dimensions. One study on different translations of sustainability has been made by de Olde et al. (2017), who compared the overlap among four sustainability assessment tools (SAFA, PG, IDEA and RISE).



Broadening this analysis could help identify a larger variety of themes to be addressed in sustainability assessment at farm scale.

We question the precision of commonly used indicators in assessing the impact of farming, as some sustainability themes may address pressures, rather than impacts or the state of systems. This may hamper the ability of the tool to assess the impact on farming systems as the relationship between pressure and impact is not always known (Schader et al. 2014).

The purpose of this study was to identify improvements in the tools used for farm sustainability assessment in terms of characteristics, choice of sustainability framing as a function of sustainability dimensions and themes, and type of indicators. The following specific research questions were considered:

- 1. How is sustainability assessment conducted at farm level?
- 2. Which sustainability dimensions and themes are rarely or only superficially addressed despite being key aspects of sustainability of farms?
- 3. What types of indicators are currently being used to assess the sustainability of farms?

To address these three questions, we (i) compiled a large set of studies for a systematic review of the literature, described the core characteristics of tools and categorised them into groups. This categorisation helped to highlight groups of methods with low intra-group variability in terms of characteristics and to identify connections between tool characteristics. Comparing the characteristics of these groups revealed possible changes to address their weaknesses. We then (ii) identified the sustainability dimensions and themes targeted and (iii) the type of indicators associated with each core sustainability theme, using the DPSIR framework to classify these. We focused on viability for economic sustainability, equity and gender balance for social sustainability, and biodiversity conservation for environmental sustainability. In this paper, we use the word "tool" in a broad sense to include the diversity of approaches used in the literature (referred to as "approach", "method", "tool" or "framework") to assess farm sustainability.

2 Selection of tools

We selected peer-reviewed papers that assess the sustainability of farming based on empirical observations. To do so, we conducted a literature search by formulating a search equation in the ISI Web of Knowledge. To analyse the references, we used R package wosr (Baker 2018) to extract title, journal name, abstract and various meta-data in an R table, facilitating subsequent data treatment. The equation was divided into four topics, and for each topic, we identified potential synonyms to build our equation (Eq. 1). For the farm topic, the word "farm*" (with an asterisk) including potentially "farming", "farmers" and "farms" was used. We covered "assessment" by using "*assess*" and "eval*" standing for "assessment",

INRA

"assessing", "evaluate", "evaluation" or "evaluating". To prevent inclusion of papers from outside agriculture, e.g. wind farming for electricity production, we added the keyword "agr*" standing for "agricultural", "agronomy" or "agriculture" among others. Finally, as the focus of the analysis was assessment of sustainability, the word "sustainability" was used. The search was done using the TS field, which allows searches for different topics in title, abstract and keywords (Eq. 1). No time limitation was applied in the search.

$$TS = ((farm^{*}) AND (*assess^{*} OR eval^{*}) AND (agr^{*}) AND (sustainability))$$
(1)

The literature search was closed on 2 May 2019, and the results encompassed 2567 papers with a time span from 1990 (Fig. 2). We scrutinised this list of papers manually to select those that addressed sustainability assessment at farm scale. We applied filters to discard papers that did not use tools (e.g. review or position papers, n = 287). We only targeted studies that performed a sustainability assessment at farm level. We defined a farm as "a decision-making unit, comprising the farm household, cropping and livestock systems, that transforms land, capital (external inputs) and labour, including genetic resources and knowledge, into useful products that can be consumed or sold", following Fresco and Westphal (1988). Using the word farm* and agr* resulted in exclusion of a range of papers where the sustainability analysis was conducted at another spatial scale, namely field level (n = 703), landscape (n =294), production system (e.g. only milk production on mixed farms, n = 83) or supply-chain level (n = 74). We discarded papers that treated only one sustainability dimension, such as agricultural practice studies, e.g. tillage impact on various environmental issues (n = 200), or when only one state variable was evaluated, such as soil organic matter change (n = 249). A broad range of socioeconomic studies were also discarded, such as econometric analysis of the impact of agricultural policies on farm revenue (n = 352). When updated versions of tools were used in a more recent study, we used them instead of the first version (e.g. IDEA developed by Zahm et al. (2008) was described using information from an updated version from Baccar et al. (2018)). When information was lacking about some variables, we used parallel reports, website or notices. Hence, for the SMART tool operationalising the FAO's Sustainability Assessment of Food and Agriculture (SAFA), we used the corresponding version of the publication (FAO 2014). Of the 119 remaining papers, only 106 were used for describing tools because some case studies did not describe the tool used. All tools described in the 119 papers also described indicators, but not all included themes and dimensions of sustainability. Hence, for each phase of the work, we relied on different numbers of papers: 106 for tool, 104 for indicator description, 96 for dimension listing and 63 for theme listing (Fig. 2).



2.1 Description of studies

We described each of the 106 studies used for tool description with categorical variables using the framework proposed by Binder et al. (2010) for agricultural sustainability assessment tools (Table 1). Those authors propose three dimensions: a normative dimension describing the sustainability concept, goal setting and assessment type; a procedural dimension describing the set-up phase, indicator selection, measurement and assessment; and a systemic dimension describing the system representation and indicator interaction. We simplified the framework by removing some variables that could not be determined for a majority of papers. The description of each of the 106 studies was based on 14 categorical variables (2 ordinal, 12 nominal) grouped into the three above-mentioned dimensions.

Table 1	Description of variables use	d for describing farm sust	ainability assessments using	the framework b	y Binder et al. (2010)
---------	------------------------------	----------------------------	------------------------------	-----------------	------------------------

Dimension	Variable name	Variable type	Levels
Normative	View on sustainability	Nominal	Goal-oriented (58); means-oriented (22); both (26)
	Orientation of the tool	Nominal	Top-down (83); bottom-up (12); both (11)
	Assessment type	Nominal	Efficiency (10); AHP ¹ (5); BEFM ² (6); Emergy and LCA ³ (6); expertise (6); indicator-based (68); simulation (5)
	System existence	Nominal	Ex-ante ⁴ (5); ex-post ⁵ (85); both (16)
Procedural	Tool function	Nominal	"Strengths and weaknesses (ST)" (46); "Research (R)" (6); "Policy advice (PA)" (11); "ST and R" (7); "ST and PA" (19); "PA and R" (7); "Multi-purpose" (10)
	Stakeholder involvement	Ordinal	No (66); consultation (23); active (17)
	Indicator selection	Nominal	Expert consultation (11); literature (77); participatory (18)
	Type of data	Nominal	Quantitative (61); qualitative (10); both (35)
	Data collection	Nominal	Database (14); self-recording (10); collective definition (11); farm surveys (51); farm surveys and field measurements (17)
	Complexity indicator	Ordinal	Low (56); medium (38); high (12)
	Time data collection	Ordinal	Low (50); medium (33); high (23)
Systemic	Indicator interaction	Nominal	Yes (32); no (74)
	Aggregation	Nominal	Yes (45); no (61)
	Weighting	Nominal	Yes (39); no (67)

¹ Analytic Hierarchy Process

² Bio-economic farm model

³ Life Cycle Assessment

⁴ Before implementation

⁵ After implementation

Normative dimension The "view on sustainability" of the tool refers to whether the assessment is "goal-oriented" or "meansoriented". Goal-oriented denotes that the system performance must achieve some objectives or result in terms of impacts in order to be considered sustainable. Means-oriented refers to the fact that the assessment focuses on the nature of the system, hypothesising that positive characteristics, such as adoption of conservation techniques, will lead to the desired impacts, e.g. adoption of grass strips leads to a decrease in erosion. "Orientation of the tool" refers to the definition of sustainability as "top-down", which means defined by researchers, or "bottom-up", which means defined by target users, or both when sustainability emerges from a collective definition. "Assessment type" is the kind of tool that can be used for rating the level of sustainability, which we grouped into seven types. "Efficiency" analysis focuses on use of inputs for production using a frontier of efficiency methods such as data envelopment analysis or stochastic frontier analysis (Mutyasira et al. 2018). "Indicator-based" analysis refers to calculation of a broad range of indicators (Dizdaroglu 2017). "Analytic Hierarchy Process (AHP)" is the use of pairwise comparison of different farms or indicators to evaluate outcomes (Saaty 2008). "Bio-economic farm model (BEFM)" refers to optimisation models that simulate farm sustainability change as political, technical and management change (Janssen and van Ittersum 2007). "Emergy and LCA" were categorised together here and are tools that can be used to evaluate the sustainability of systems based on the amount of energy consumed in direct and indirect transformations to make a product or service. "Simulation" models represent farm functioning by a set of equations linking inputs of the farm (e.g. labour, fertilisers) with its outputs (e.g. yields, income, losses of nutrients) (e.g. Prado et al., 2011). "Expertise" is direct assessment of farm sustainability by a stakeholder, e.g. an advisor. "System existence" refers to whether the tool is applied in an "ex-post" manner on an existing system or "ex-ante", i.e. before the implementation or real-life existence of a system.

Procedural dimension "Tool function" refers to the aim with applying the tool in the assessment. Sustainability assessment tools can be used for several functions, e.g. comparing farms to provide advice to improve the sustainability as "strengths and weaknesses", orientating policy for improving the current state of farms and targeting innovations to improve farms (i.e. "policy advice"), advancing operational development of sustainability assessment tools (i.e. "research") or combinations of these three different functions (Table 1). The tool function is closely related to the target group or end users, i.e. the group of people directly interested in the results of the evaluation, namely farmers/advisors for strength and weakness analysis, policy-makers for policy advice, and researchers for advanced research on sustainability. "Stakeholder involvement" refers to the level of participation by various stakeholders in terms of defining sustainability.

Deringer

INRA

choice of indicators and involvement in the farm sustainability assessment. Different typologies of participation exist (Reed 2008), but we chose to define three levels: "no participation", "consultation" of stakeholders on the choice of indicators and "active involvement" where stakeholders participate in the assessment and reflection on the results. "Procedure for indicator selection" describes how the list of indicators for valuation of farm system sustainability was drawn up. It comprises selection by the research team alone via "literature" review, "expert consultation" on choice of indicators or a collective decision via a "participatory process" such as focus groups or workshops. "Type of data" refers to whether "quantitative" or "qualitative" data, or "both", were collected to perform the assessment. "Data collection" refers to how data were collected for the assessment at farm level, e.g. in household or "farm surveys", "on-farm measurements" of parameters such as soil carbon and "expert opinions" on the value of systems. "Complexity of indicator" appraises the complexity of indicator calculation from "low" to "medium" and "high" complexity. Low refers to mainly simple variables, medium refers to a combination of variables and high refers to output of more advanced mathematical calculations, following the typology provided by Bockstaller et al. (1997). "Time for data collection" was split into three categories: "low" (<2 h), "medium" (2-7 h or one working day) and "high" (>1 day of data collection per farm).

Systemic dimension "Indicator interaction" refers to whether the tool accounted for potential relationships between indicators, calculating trade-offs and synergies. The potential "aggregation" refers to whether indicators were aggregated or not. "Weighting" refers to whether the indicators were weighted or not. These three variables are binary.

To analyse the dataset, we used three types of statistical approaches. First, we analysed the relationships among the 14 initial categorical variables that described the case studies, using Cramer's test. Second, we conducted multi-correspondence analysis (MCA) to decrease the complexity of the dataset. Third, we selected the main themes from the MCA to group studies based on their similarity using ascending hierarchical clustering (AHC) and Ward criteria (Ward 1963). This statistical method has previously been applied in a systematic review to identify groups of landscape modelling approaches of biodiversity (Chopin et al. 2019a).

2.2 Analysis of sustainability dimensions and themes targeted

In farm assessment, several dimensions are often used to provide information on the level of sustainability of the system rated (Binder et al. 2010). The description of these dimensions frames the sustainability problem to address. The systemic dimension of sustainability assessment refers to the representation of the main structures, processes and functions of the economic, ecological and social fields of the system studied (Binder et al. 2010). Economic sustainability is estimated from the production of goods and services, often represented by farm income. Social sustainability is approached as the rural function of farming. Environmental sustainability is estimated as the decrease in negative externalities and potential degradation of the environment.

For the papers selected, we described the tree structure in terms of sustainability dimensions, and, for each dimension, we listed their themes to capture different ways of framing the sustainability problem. In most papers, the sustainability problem is broken down into several sustainability dimensions that frame the issue of sustainability, and each dimension is broken down into themes representing the objectives which the farming system needs to achieve to be sustainable. In some methods, such as SAFA, sustainability is split into four levels (e.g. de Olde et al. 2016), i.e. dimensions, themes, sub-themes and indicators. In these cases, we chose to list the sub-themes, as they were more numerous and more precise in the type of impact addressed. For each paper, we listed the dimensions targeted as economic, social, environmental, agricultural productivity and institutional. We manually grouped the approaches based on the number of dimensions they targeted and the characteristics of these dimensions. Then, for each dimension, we listed all the themes associated with it. Once all the dimensions and themes were listed for each paper, we performed frequency analysis to assess how many times each sustainability theme appeared under a given dimension.

2.3 Indicator description

To determine how the impacts of farming were approached in the different publications, we focused on the type of indicator used in the same way as the dimensions and themes. We listed all indicators used for describing the impact of farming activities. We defined indicators as the most disaggregated variable used in a tool for assessing sustainability in the hierarchy of variables (de Olde et al. 2016). Indicators are quantities of very diverse nature (data, calculations, observations, measurements), which provide information about variables that are more difficult to gain access to, or about more complex systems (Diazabakana et al. 2014). They indicate performance or reflect changes related to activities, projects or programmes (UNAIDS 2010). Indicator types were defined using the Driver-Pressure-State-Impact parts of the DPSIR framework (EEA 2000). Responses (R of the DPSIR) were not accounted for here, as they are actions undertaken after the assessment. Drivers were defined as actions aiming at modifying practices of farmers. Practices of farmers were considered to place pressure on the farming system to modify its outcomes. Conditions of the environment were considered to be state variables. Impacts were the consequences of the change of state. As the variety of impact is important, we decided to focus on a subset of three themes commonly addressed in the literature and belonging to three different dimensions of sustainability, to see whether the nature of the dimensions conditioned the type of indicator used. We focused particularly on the themes "farm economic viability", "social equity and gender balance" and "biodiversity conservation" to observe the variety of indicator types used in the economic, social and environmental dimensions, respectively.

3 Diversity of tools and ways of improvements

We obtained five statistically different groups of approaches to assess sustainability at farm scale. The variables "Weighting" and "Orientation" were highly correlated with "Aggregation" and "Stakeholder assessment", respectively, and were therefore removed before the analysis. Thus, we ran the multi-correspondence analysis on 12 variables and obtained a set of five themes explaining 70% of the variance in samples. We performed AHC and applied the Ward criteria to select the typology maximising the inter-group variability and minimising the intragroup variability. We describe the different groups below based on Table 2.

3.1 Long-term monitoring of farm activities (n = 12)

This group represents tools that use long-term monitoring of farm flows to assess the sustainability of the system, often using complex procedures. The studies in this group typically employ a sustainability framework from the literature and implement it without any contribution from stakeholders in terms of definition of indicators or sustainability themes targeted. Multiple measurement tools such as field monitoring, field observation or self-recording by farmers are implemented for long periods ranging from several weeks to months (Dalsgaard and Oficial 1997) or multiple years (Pretty et al. 2008) to follow trends in indicators. Soil sampling can be done to measure, e.g. the status of nitrogen in soils, or several surveys can be performed to record information on economic return. Data collected are quantitative. Once the data are collected, modelling frameworks are used to process the data, such as life cycle assessment (LCA) or emergy-based analysis. Both these frameworks give the highest weights to the environmental dimension in the sustainability assessment (Rodrigues et al. 2010; Jan et al. 2012; Repar et al. 2018; Acosta-Alba et al. 2019). In some cases, simulation models are used, e.g. to follow the flow of nitrogen in the system (Prado et al. 2011). Another example is the ECOPATH farm model which uses networks of stocks (i.e. soil, plants, and animals) and flows (i.e. inputs, outputs and recycled biomaterials) that connect stocks (Dalsgaard and Oficial 1997; Muthuprakash and Damani 2019).



overrepresen	tation with "***" (Husson e	t al. 2015). No overrepresentation is indic	ated with "-"			
Dimension	Variable name	Group 1: long-term monitoring of farm activities	Group 2: ex-ante assessment of sustainability with bioeconomic models	Group 3: survey- and indicator-based assessment of tools	Group 4: consultation- based assessment	Group 5: active engagement of stakeholder-based assessment
Num	ber of publications	<i>n</i> = 12	n = 10	<i>n</i> = 43	n = 26	<i>n</i> = 15
Case study ii	n the centre of the group	Flores and Sarandón (2004)	Dantsis et al. (2010)	Haq and Boz (2018)	Meul et al. (2008)	Sulewski et al. (2018)
Normative	View on sustainability	Goal-oriented*	Goal-oriented**		Both *	
	Assessment type	Emergy and LCA** Simulation tools **	Bioeconomic model***	Indicator-based*	Indicator-based**	Expert opinions** Analytic hierarchy process*
	System existence		Both** Ex-ante**	Ex-post**	I	Both*
Procedural	Tool function	Strength and weaknesses*	Policy advice*	Strength and weaknesses*		1
	Stakeholder involvement	1		N_{0}^{***}	Consultation***	Active***
	Indicator selection	Literature*		Literature**	Expert consultation*	Participatory**
	Type of data	Quantitative*	Quantitative*	Quantitative**	$Both^{***}$	Qualitative***
	Data collection	Self-recording*		Farm surveys		Collective definition**
	Complexity indicator	r ann surveys + neu measurements ⁺ High**	Medium*	(lace-to-lace interview). Low**	Medium**	Low*
	Time data collection	High***		Low*	Medium**	Low^*
Systemic	Indicator interaction	ı			ı	1
	Aggregation		ı	1	1	1

Table 2 Description of the five groups of approaches and the most significantly frequent level(s) of each variable. The current literature on sustainability assessment of farming systems is mostly oriented towards survey assessment with simple indicators that can only provide a limited snapshot of the sustainability of farm. Overrepresentation, which is the significance of the relationship between one of the

(2021) 41:19

D Springer

INRA

3.2 Group 2: ex-ante assessment of sustainability with bioeconomic models (n = 10)

This group represents tools that assess ex-ante the impact of various changes in agricultural policies on farm sustainability using bioeconomic models. There is no consistency within the group on the level of participation by stakeholders. The tools use an average level of complexity of indicators, with some combinations of variables and mostly indicators from the literature. The models are built using data from farm surveys on farm structure, activities, cropping system characteristics and prices, and test the impact of innovations on farm sustainability to serve as policy advice (Florin et al. 2012). Efficiency analysis is often employed to evaluate whether specific farms perform better than others (Mu et al. 2018). The tools are strictly quantitative and can be used for policy advice in a goal-oriented framework, for instance to reduce nitrogen leaching from the system (Belhouchette et al. 2012).

3.3 Group 3: survey- and indicator-based assessment tools (n = 43)

This group gathers the most frequently used tools and represents survey-based assessment of farm sustainability. The problem of sustainability is defined without any stakeholders, with only simple indicators that can be calculated with a simple formula like a sum or a ratio. Examples include agroecological indicators, such as efficiency measures (Felice et al. 2012), or practice-based indicators, such as use of mulching (Moore et al. 2014). Short to medium-long surveys are conducted in face-to-face interviews or using directly available databases such as the EU Farm Accountancy Data Network (FADN), which provides a platform for collection of farm statistics across Europe (Ryan et al. 2016). Information collected is mostly quantitative and used for both farm analysis of strengths and weaknesses and policy advice (Tellarini and Caporali 2000; Dantsis et al. 2010).

3.4 Group 4: consultation-based assessment (n = 26)

This group gathers studies where stakeholders have been consulted on selection of indicators and on the definition of the problem of sustainability. This group encompasses frequently used tools such as the RISE tool (Response-Inducing Sustainability Evaluation), which is an indicator-based tool for holistic assessment of sustainability of agricultural production at farm level (Berbeć et al. 2018), or the SMART tool (Sustainability Monitoring and Assessment Routine -Farm Tool) (Schader et al. 2016), which is similar to the RISE tool. These tools assess the sustainability of agricultural production at farm level using comprehensive information on ecological, economic and social aspects collected through a questionnaire-based interview with the farmer (Grenz et al. 2012). Most of

the data used are simple indicators, derived from data collected through on farm visits or direct opinions of stakeholders gauged using the Delphi methodology (Escribano et al. 2018). Such assessment uses both quantitative and qualitative information with practice-based indicators.

3.5 Group 5: active engagement of stakeholder-based assessment (n = 15)

This group gathers studies where stakeholders are actively engaged in selection of indicators. Several participatory processes are proposed, such as participatory vulnerability assessment (PVA) (Chiwaka and Yates 2005) as employed by Veisi et al. (2015) or joint analvsis (Coteur et al. 2018), with discussion on choice and structure of indicators (Troiano et al. 2019). In most cases, indicators or direct opinions of stakeholders, e.g. farmers (Goldberger 2011), are used together with simple indicators collected via farm surveys and personal views on the level of performance of their farm. This type of assessment uses mostly qualitative information with expert rating or practice-based indicators, which are calculated based on information on farmers' adoption of given agricultural practices. It differs from group 3 "Survey- and indicator-based assessment tools" by being more participatory in the choice and assessment of externalities of farming systems, but also in that the type of tool used with AHP allows the ranking of practices beneficial for the sustainability of farms.

We found that participation varies greatly among approaches with our categorical ordinal variable that describes the level of stakeholder engagement from "no participation" to "consultation" and "active involvement". Stakeholder participation is often presented as a binary process (with/without) (Binder et al. 2010; Schader et al. 2014), but stakeholder engagement in the assessment process is more variable. When using tools in group 4 "Consultation-based assessment", researchers only consulted stakeholders at a single phase of the sustainability assessment, such as rating farm performance, while in group 5 "Active engagement of stakeholder-based assessment", stakeholders collaborated on data collection and contributed expertise and opinions in selection and rating of indicators. Involving stakeholders from the beginning of an assessment helps integrate various views on system functioning and local-level knowledge on aspirations and challenges to development (Reed 2008). Ultimately, stakeholder involvement encourages ownership of assessment outcomes and plans, which often seem incompatible but can actually lead to win-win or compromise situations in local agricultural development (e.g. Chopin et al. 2019b). The difficulty in describing the involvement of stakeholders in all phases of tool development and



application prevented us from capturing the involvement in each phase of the tool development and use. In the most intensive involvement, stakeholders participate in defining indicators, aggregation methodology, timing and purpose of the evaluation, as in the case of the MESMIS tool (Lopez-Ridaura et al. 2005).

4 Need for more participation in farm assessment

Top-down tools generally lack emphasis on the local context. This type of tool encompasses the largest group of approaches (group 3 "Survey- and indicator-based assessment") and lack of stakeholder involvement can lower the relevance of results and uptake by end users (Binder et al. 2010). Participation (group 5) opens up issues, offers descriptive insights into local complexity (Veisi et al. 2014) and has been recognised as key to enhancing farmer engagement in sustainability assessment (Dong et al. 2016). It is known that in integrated participatory or transdisciplinary approaches stakeholders are included throughout the whole process, ensuring the reliability and suitability of tool implementation, acceptance of the results and probability of implementation of practices (Binder et al. 2010). One of the faults of the bottom-up approach is the inconsistency of indicators from one case study to another, which prevents comparison of the sustainability level among different regions and different farming systems. It also prevents benchmarking approaches. In the present analysis, the lack of variables to assess stakeholder involvement in various stages of tool development and use prevented us from providing specific general guidelines on this. However, a recent analysis of practical use sustainability assessment tools at farm level revealed that they only partially support farmers in their strategic decision-making, which reduces the likelihood of farmers adopting practices that could increase sustainability (Coteur et al. 2020). However, Coteur et al. (2020) acknowledged that tools have been evolving towards improved context-specificity and flexibility for use by farmers. Comparisons of tools by other authors, such as de Olde et al. (2017), have provided more accurate information on some variables, such as time of data collection, than was possible in the present case.

5 Combining tools and indicators for full assessment of farms

There are clear differences between the groups in terms of tool function and whether they target improvement of farming practices by identification of "strengths and weaknesses" or "policy advices". Group 3 "Survey- and indicator-based assessment of tools" can uncover strengths and weaknesses in

🖄 Springer

INRA

farming systems, and these tools are comparable to "Rapid assessment tools" that focus on communicating and learning about sustainability and how it can improve within farming systems (Marchand et al. 2014). Group 5 "Active engagement of stakeholder-based assessment" falls into the same category of "Rapid assessment", although it can also be used for other functions and with a broad range of stakeholders (e.g. farmers, experts, advisers) that provide their view on the sustainability of practices and issues at stake. On the other hand, full sustainability assessments that make use of detailed farm data and/or expert information help in comparing farms in a benchmarking approach and can stimulate social learning. Tools from group 1 "Long-term monitoring of farm activities" correspond to some extent to a full sustainability assessment and have a better system representation that can help compare farms with different types of production systems (Marchand et al. 2014). The increasing complexity and insights into farming systems in groups 1, 3 and 5 can be located in the "Complexity" framework proposed by Coteur et al. (2016), which encompasses three levels of function. Level 1 uses tools from our group 3, with a rapid and basic assessment of sustainability to trigger interest in sustainability. Level 2 uses tools from our group 5, where multiple stakeholders are involved and farmers have more insights into their farming practices. Level 3 tackles specific problems with more extensive data collection and monitoring of farms with tools, as our group 1. This could be complemented with tools from group 2, where farm models could be used with farmers to see the effects of implementation of alternative farm practices and create the conditions to help farmers change their practices.

We found that aggregation does not discriminate the different tools and is actually applied statistically in some tools in each of the groups we identified. Some tools in all groups (1-5) aggregate indicators using tools such as additive value function or factor analysis (see e.g. Muthuprakash and Damani (2019), Jamalimoghaddam et al. (2019), Talukder et al. (2016), d'Errico et al. (2018) and Jacobi et al. (2018) for groups 1 to 5, respectively). Other typologies of sustainability assessment tools emphasise the importance of aggregation as a discriminating criterion (Gasparatos and Scolobig 2012). While bias of aggregation is regularly pointed out (Morse and Fraser 2005), it is useful for clarifying and simplifying data. Aggregation should only be seen as one way among others to facilitate exploration of data, while comparison of individuals using simple indicators should remain the most important part of the analysis (Morse et al. 2001). We also recommend testing several aggregation procedures in a sensitivity analysis to observe the extent to which farms perform differently under different aggregation. Although aggregation of indicators is used extensively, there is a spirited debate over the conceptual and methodological parameters employed (Cherchye et al. 2007). Before aggregation, normalisation takes place, using one of several different techniques

with their advantages and drawbacks. Care is needed in choice of normalisation procedure (e.g. rank, distance to target, Zscore, max-min, proportionate methods), weighting and aggregation (e.g. equal weight and budget allocation), based on the question and purpose of the study. It is also important to be transparent about these choices, as they can have a great influence on the final values of composite indicators (Petkovová et al. 2020).

This typology of sustainability assessment tools revealed potential for development of tools showing the current state of sustainability of farms and valuing their impact in a dynamic manner, but with the need for more resources in terms of data collection. Group 1 "Long-term monitoring of farm activities" relies on a very intense data collection process for modelling and calculating system functioning. This limits the number of farms that can be monitored in terms of sustainability and requires some models to represent the system functioning. On the other hand, it provides more than a snapshot of sustainability level of the system. For group 2 "Ex-ante assessment of sustainability with bio-economic models", there is the same need for model development, validation and data collection. In both approaches, the number of indicators investigated is rather limited, but the range of values that can be explored ex-ante by means of simulation is important. We recommend that model-based assessment uses long-term monitoring of farm outcomes to create indicators for use in future simulations on the impact of innovation introduction or new policies.

The tools in group 3 "Survey and indicator based assessment of tools" are quick, and thus particularly suitable for rapid diagnosis of sustainability, and they can integrate different types of indicators, namely pressure or impacts. In most tools of this group, data treatment is still needed, so feedback cannot be provided directly to farmers for a specific case. Such tools linked to a decision-support system could provide direct results of the assessment to be discussed with a trained advisor, as in the RISE tool (Grenz et al. 2012). They can be considered rapid sustainability assessments that raise awareness among farmers of key farming practices and highlight the strengths or weaknesses of farming systems in terms of sustainability with tools such as Pg Tool or COSA (Marchand et al. 2014). They could also form the basis for self-assessment of sustainability by farmers that lead to suggestions for changes in practices (e.g. Sustainable Agriculture Initiative (SAI) platform https://saiplatform.org/fsa/).

In group 5 "Active engagement of stakeholders based assessment", tools rely on expertise, and particular attention should be given to the choice of experts and level of expertise required. In these tools, indicators are of low complexity, and some models could eventually increase this complexity to provide more insights into the state and potential impacts of the farming systems. These models could be participatory simulation models, which would ensure continuing interest and learning for stakeholders (Smetschka and Gaube 2020).

The tools reviewed clearly have an orientation towards a given dimension of sustainability. Hence, group 1 "Long-term monitoring of farm activities" focuses on environmental sustainability, where biophysical processes are described in a precise manner, but socioeconomic aspects may be lacking or simplified. Despite increasing general interest in social aspects of sustainability, Social-LCA (Benoît-Norris et al. 2011), Life Cycle Costing (Dwaikat and Ali 2018) or other similar methods were not used in any of the papers reviewed in the present analysis. There are still several limitations of social indicators in LCA, such as the absence of clear definitions and a comprehensive evaluation of sustainability within Life Cycle Sustainability Assessment frameworks (Subramanian et al. 2018). Another major limitation when it comes to tools oriented towards the environment is the poor emphasis on labour, both considering the costs along the supply chain and in terms of workload (Pena and Rosa Rovira-Val 2020). Labour represents a good proxy of economic and social issues. Agricultural economists focus on labour efficiency and rural sociologists on division of labour by gender, but such issues are generally not addressed by environmental scientists performing sustainability analyses (Malanski et al. 2019). Environment-oriented tools currently lack indicators that reveal the social perspective on sustainability, as pointed for LCA by van der Werf et al. (2020) regarding land degradation, pesticide issues and biodiversity losses. According to Arulnathan et al. (2020), a better justification of choice of themes in relation to the local context would increase the relevance and confidence of the assessment results for end users. The present analysis of dimensions and themes in each method provides more insights into the array of frameworks that can be adopted to assess sustainability and the diversity of themes per dimension.

6 Adopting more complex sustainability framings to address the entire complexity of farming systems

Seven ways of framing the sustainability problem were identified, depending on the number of dimensions addressed and the characteristics of the different dimensions targeted (Fig. 3).

The "classical view" incorporating the economic, social and environmental dimensions of sustainability was used by nearly two-thirds of the studies (Fig. 3A). The names of the dimensions may slightly differ between studies. For example, the environmental dimension can be called ecological, agroenvironmental or agro-ecological, but generally refers to the same set of themes, and the social dimension may be called community or territory. Another type of study is similar but incorporates a dimension dedicated to production, called agronomy or technical system, which represented 6% of the





Fig. 3 Proportion of studies reviewed (n = 96) that used each of the seven framings (A. to G.) of sustainability at farm scale identified here based on the type (e.g. economic, institutional, financial, self-reliance) and number

of dimensions targeted (from 3 to 6 depending on the type). We show that most studies (62%) use a "classical view of sustainability" which is limited in terms of dimensions targeted

sample (Fig. 3D). In this group, one dimension can be missing, which makes it closest to the group called partial view of sustainability (Fig. 3B). This gathers sustainability assessments framed on two dimensions only, always with the focus on the environment and balanced with one of the other dimensions. The "governance oriented view" represented 13% of the sample (Fig. 3C). It adopts the same framing as the classical view of sustainability, but introduces an institutional dimension that assesses how the farm fits in a larger institutional and political context. The "livelihood view" comprised 5% of the studies reviewed. Some recently established system-oriented approaches, here called "systemic view", use system themes of autonomy, adaptability, productivity, equity or stability that cannot be considered social, environmental or economic (Fig. 3E, F). Another framework used in a few studies employs a more embedded perspective of sustainability (Fig. 3G), where impacts of the farming system on workers, the local community and society are considered (De Luca et al. 2015).

In this analysis, 61% of the tools reviewed rely on a characterisation of sustainability as a co-evolution of economic, social and environmental systems (here called "classical view of sustainability"). This represents a "triple bottom line" (René 1979; Kastenhofer and Rammel 2005; Adam 2006) historically used in farm sustainability assessments (Hansen 1996). Other perspectives on sustainability have been adopted to a minor extent. For instance, a governance or institutional sphere is sometimes introduced following the "Four Spheres" perspective from the formalised "Tetrahedral Model" (O'Connor 2006). It was introduced in 1996 when the United Nations provided a set of Indicators of Sustainable Development covering the social, environmental, economic and institutional dimensions (United Nations 2007). In this model, good governance and links to institutions are required to achieve a sustainable state of the agricultural system. This governance-oriented sustainability clearly states values and responsibilities of the farm and ensures its transparency and accountability. Governance plays a significant role in ensuring productivity, efficiency and equity in agricultural systems (Dasgupta and Roy 2011). Effective governance is considered the basis for agricultural sustainability (Vanloon et al. 2005; Talukder et al. 2020). The broader perspective, including institutional context in the assessment of farms, is based on the notion that farms are not closed systems but operate in interrelations with a larger socio-ecological system. This means that the externalities of farms need to be captured in the assessment. The use of the themes "Contribution to society" and "Higher contribution to society" shows that this interrelation has been formalised by splitting the assessment of farms into an "autocentred" vision of the sustainability of the system, where "farm" is a closed system, and a vision that is referred to as the "contribution to sustainable development", where "farm" interacts with a larger system (Alkan Olsson et al. 2009). We recommend that practitioners account for institutional/ governance sustainability when approaching farm sustainability and seek to capture both the sustainability of the farm itself and its contribution to sustainable development of the socioecological system and the larger society for various functions. Such indicators can be used for communicating with farmers, suggesting farm practice changes and formulating policy advice embracing the different levels of complexity of farm assessment tool described by Coteur et al. (2016). As complexity increases in farm assessment, indicators providing insights into farming system functioning need to be adapted to the level of complexity of the tool and function (Coteur et al. 2016). One example at the first level of complexity, which corresponds to communication of information to farmers, is the tool used by Dodd et al. (2008). It questions governance by simple indicators of, e.g., compliance of the farm management plans with regulations or landowner independence. At the third level of complexity, suggesting farm functioning change, SAFA has built on existing corporate social responsibility to establish the governance dimension, which captures various properties of farming systems, namely corporate ethics, accountability, participation, rule of law or holistic management.

The agronomy-technical dimension, here referred to as the "classical productive view of sustainability", shows the necessity for agricultural systems to be economically efficient but also to fulfil their primary function of producing food. Under this framework, farms with low production levels, despite good economic, social and environmental outcomes, would not be considered sustainable. Having agronomic productivity as a dimension moves the focus from an environmental perspective to a production perspective, to show the importance of farms being sustainable per se, but also contributing to a higher socio-ecological system. Concretely, this can be done with an indicator, such as yield of the main product.

The "livelihood-oriented view" provides more insights into the household characteristics that can support the sustainability of the farming system. This framework is mostly applied in developing countries, but it could also be used in developed countries, where household characteristics such as other sources of income represent a coping strategy to face extreme events in terms of financial capital, and thus affect the sustainability of the farming system. The "systemic view" approaches frame farm sustainability with dimensions radically different from other frameworks where economic, environmental and social are grounded in system dynamic functions that ensure its viability over time, including "viability", "risk", "stability" and "vulnerability". Such themes are of particular relevance when assessing the ability of a farming system to cope with climate and market disturbances (Tittonell 2014). De Luca et al. (2015) adopted an embedded sustainability view, with human embedded into community and community into society. This operational model with dimensions grounded into each other, called strong sustainability (Ott 2003), considers an economy relying on society, which in turn relies on the environment. This type of grounded perspective is not applied in any of the tools found in the literature. Most sustainability assessment approaches actually consider the different dimensions independently from each other, rather than in combination. Hence, low environmental sustainability is not pertinent in the economic sustainability rating. While this type of embeddedness of the sustainability problem has been presented theoretically, studies in practice at farm scale seem reluctant to introduce this dependency among the different dimensions.

7 Integrating indicators for institutional sustainability and system properties to better represent the externalities of farming systems

In total, 64 different themes of sustainability were addressed in all tools, with on average 10.4 ± 4.2 per tool. The number of themes under each dimension was 8.1 ± 3.7 for environmental, 3.6 ± 1.8 for social, 2.7 ± 1.5 for economic, 3.7 ± 2.0 for governance and 4.5 ± 3.2 for agronomic dimensions (Fig. 4). The diversity of themes was higher for the economic and social dimensions (20 themes each) than for the environmental dimension (11 themes). The dimension of governance was employed 11 times with eight different themes. The agronomy dimension was employed 12 times, with five themes addressed (Fig. 4).

The environmental dimension was most frequently addressed, but only 11 themes were used, mostly related to "Agricultural management" (46), "Soil" (31) and "Water quality and quantity" (30) (Fig. 4). The social themes were employed 120 times for 20 different themes. Four themes in particular stood out, "Working conditions" cited 20 times, "Social involvement", "Higher contribution" and "Social capital". The remaining 16 themes were not often employed in the papers reviewed and included family characteristics (e.g. "Equity", "Culture", and "Food self-sufficiency") or farm-based properties (e.g. "Autonomy", "Human capital"). For the economic themes, the pattern was quite similar to the social dimension, with three themes frequently addressed, "Viability", "Profitability" and "Productivity", and another group with 8–10 citations, namely "Autonomy", "Efficiency",





Fig. 4 Frequency of targeting different themes in different studies (n = 65). Themes were linked to dimensions based on the dimension under which the respective study categorised them, which explains why some themes appear in two dimensions. Social and economic display more

themes on average than the environmental themes, although less cited, which shows the lack of a complete picture on social and economic aspects of farming in most assessments

"Investment" and overall "Economic performance". A range of little-addressed themes referred to the dynamics of the farm system: "Risk", "Stability", "Vulnerability", "Farm structure", "Resource self-sufficiency", "Market accessibility" and "Subsidies".

There was some overlap among the different dimensions in terms of themes addressed. In particular, the social and institutional dimensions shared some common themes, e.g. "Contribution to society", "Ethics and human development" and "Culture" and "Social involvement". Similar overlapping appeared between the social and economic dimensions, with "Labour" (Working conditions), "Autonomy" and "Revenue and expenses" (Profitability), which clearly shows the

🙆 Springer

INRAO

interlinkages between the social and economic conditions in farming.

The scope of assessment could be broadened by integrating indicators for institutional sustainability and system properties to better represent the externalities of farming systems. Institutional indicators cannot be assessed in bio-economic models used in group 2 but could be side indicators assessed via expertise. System properties would require dynamic models able to assess the stability of systems facing disturbances. When it comes to resilience, as external drivers such as climate change or market volatility become stronger, adding related themes will become more important to capture the resilience of a system, its viability and its robustness.



\$ Indicators of farm economic viability

Fig. 5 Listing of all the 29 indicators extracted from the 124 papers for the assessment of biodiversity conservation, social justice and equity that shows the lack of indicators for approaching impacts of farming systems. Most indicators are pressure- or practice-oriented (31%), supposedly

correlated to the final impact or state of the system (50%), and may not provide sufficient information on whether the assessed farming system has a positive impact. Photo credit: Jeff Black

Many indicators capture resilience for cropping systems (Urruty et al. 2016), but not for farming systems, despite a growing need (Tittonell 2014).

We found that the diversity of themes was higher for economic and social dimensions, despite fewer themes being addressed on average in each tool, which shows less consensus on the themes required to address these two dimensions compared with the environmental dimension. This can be explained by the fact that environmental indicators have undergone a boom (Riley 2001), which has certainly led to more clarity on the various impacts of agriculture on the environment and has eased their assessment with methodological developments. Social indicators have undergone less development (Boström 2012; Latruffe et al. 2016). Our results on the diversity of themes can potentially be used as a guide so that practitioners (those performing the assessment) can see the variety of sustainability themes that can be assessed under the social and economic dimensions. Social sustainability can be approached by widening the perspective of tools to capture personal characteristics of farmers, including "experience", "identity", "family" and "human capital" or "human conditions" that are drivers of farm viability, as used, e.g., in the Sustainable Intensification Assessment Framework (SIAF) (Musumba et al. 2017). Economic sustainability can be broadened by including more aspects referring to the interaction between the farm and the larger socioecological system, including farmer population, society, markets and higher governance, such as "self-sufficiency", "subsidies", "multi-functionality", "market accessibility" and "economic contribution".

8 Moving from driver, pressure and state-oriented indicators to impact indicators

Overall, a large diversity of indicators was used for the three themes "Biodiversity", "Equity" and "Viability", but covering mainly "pressure" and "state" of the system in the DPSIR framework (Fig. 5). Only two out of 29 indicators were able to value the impact of farming systems on the sustainability of farming or the larger socioecological system. In proportion to the number of citations, the "Viability" theme had the fewest indicators, with only four found. This shows that metrics are largely shared among scientists to assess the viability of farming. One of the most used is farm income, a state variable of the potential viability of the farm, which was assessed directly by some papers in a very qualitative manner by asking experts whether the farm had a good level of income or not. Some indicators of stability of income were also approached by qualitative appraisal. Only one potential driver of viability was identified in the literature studied, namely insured area, which could help a farm remain viable despite unexpected events (Gómez-Limón and Sanchez-Fernandez 2010). For equity, a larger range of indicators embracing both the gender balance in activities and revenue and the equity of rights among people involved in farming was used. As a state indicator, direct participation of women in activities, gender-based income differential and overall level of equity was approached qualitatively. There was no indicator of a practice that could actually enhance equity and gender balance. Only one driver to increase potential implementation of such practices at farm



level was mentioned, which was promotion of social justice/ equity (Goldberger 2011). Some indicators assessing "gender equality" could potentially be sought at farm level to capture the effective participation of women, not only in farming activities, but also in operational, strategic decisions related to these activities, asset management or cash access. Most indicators addressing the impact of farm practices on biodiversity were pressure and state indicators of various types. Crop, animal and genetic diversity was one category of state, assuming that the greater the state of diversity in crops and animals the more positive the impacts in favour of wild biodiversity. At farm level, eco-toxicity in relation to pesticide use and ecofriendly practices were also mentioned. Besides species-rich field borders, provision of beneficial habitats (e.g. natural patches), connectivity with natural land uses and higherscale landscape diversity around the farm were mentioned. Potential drivers of biodiversity were also highlighted, such as involvement of farmers in a biodiversity conservation plan and farmers' knowledge of biodiversity conservation, which was not actually measured in the paper that cited it.

The tools reviewed in this paper combine many different types of indicators, e.g. drivers, pressure, state and impacts in the DPSIR framework. For example, SAFA combines different indicators that are weighted more strongly if the information they provide is more precise. Thus, a full sustainable target-based indicator has a quantified score of 1, a practicebased indicator score of 2 and a performance-based score of 3 points. The rationale for sustainability assessment is that end users want to know the final impacts of farming systems on society and the planet. Some indicators contribute to assessing directly the impact of farming practices and are very precise, while some rely mostly on "pressure", "state" or "driver" indicators from the DPSIR framework. The relationship between pressures and drivers on one hand and state and impacts on the other hand is not linear and even the direction of change of impact with implementation of practices can sometimes be unclear. For instance, diversity of landscape and cropping systems is generally known to increase biodiversity richness, but counterexamples exist since this ecosystem service is context-dependent. Hence, for biodiversity conservation in context with low knowledge of the impact of crop diversity on wild biodiversity, impact indicators should be prioritised, such as the number of grassland species. For "social equity and gender balance", very few farm level indicators were used in the reviewed literature. Gender equity at farm level is currently assessed by looking at women's workload and women's governance aspects in terms of decisions, which are clear impact indicators. Solely promoting better gender equity with a "driver" indicator cannot ensure that gender equity is respected in farming contexts. More indicators could be produced and tested in different farming contexts to effectively capture empowerment of women in farming. Indicators assessing "gender equality" at farm level could capture the Agron. Sustain. Dev. (2021) 41:19

effective participation of women not only in farming activities, but also in operational and strategic decisions related to these activities, asset management or cash access. For farm viability, farm income as a state indicator is the most commonly used indicator. It provides a good picture of the profitability of the system, but its use without thresholds cannot really provide information on whether a farm is viable or not. Discussing thresholds with stakeholders depending on the farming system and context would help develop viability indicators with values that could provide information to end users on whether farming systems reach targets or not.

9 Conclusions and future outlooks

This review revealed that sustainability assessments at farm level are conducted with five different tool groups differing primarily in terms of model used for assessment and stakeholder involvement. These tool groups represent farm sustainability in very different ways, although the classical view of sustainability with economic, social and environmental sustainability dominates. Environmental themes are addressed consistently in the different groups, but for social, economic and governance/institutional sustainability there is no consensus on the themes to assess. In terms of indicators, we identified a lack of impact indicators for two themes, namely "social equity and gender balance" and "biodiversity conservation".

We recommend that practitioners performing farm assessments adopt a broader view of sustainability, including a governance/institutional dimension, and employ a larger list of components regarding social aspects related to farmer characteristics and system properties linked to the economic dimension, such as viability, risk, robustness and stability. All stakeholders should be actively involved in the framing of sustainability and in the choice of indicators, in order to achieve better transfer of assessment outcomes. Finally, impact indicators should be identified and tested in various contexts and applied in farm sustainability assessments to provide a better understanding of the impact of farming systems on farm sustainability and on larger socio-ecological systems, including society, markets and ecosystems. These recommendations should account for the purpose of the tool that can vary from communication of results to redesigning farming systems, the issues at stake in the context of the assessment and resources available for conducting the assessment.

Author contribution Conceptualization: PC, CM, KD; data collection: PC, CM; methodology: PC; formal analysis: PC and CM; writing—original draft PC; writing—review and editing PC, CM, KD, IÖ, GB; funding acquisition: PC and GB.

Funding Open Access funding provided by Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. This project was funded by the Swedish

INRA

International Development Cooperation Agency (Sida) through the AgriFoSe2030 initiative. This work is part of the CGIAR research programme on Grain Legumes and Dryland Cereals (GLDC).

Data availability The datasets generated during the current study are available in the Zenodo repository, 10.5281/zenodo.4429255.

Declarations

Conflict of interest The authors declare no competing interest.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Acosta-Alba I, Chia E, Andrieu N (2019) The LCA4CSA framework: using life cycle assessment to strengthen environmental sustainability analysis of climate smart agriculture options at farm and crop system levels. Agric Syst 171:155–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agsy.2019.02.001
- Adam WM (2006) The future of sustainability: re-thinking environment and development in the twenty-first century. Report of the IUCN Renowned Thinkers Meeting, 29–31 January 2006.
- Alkan Olsson J, Bockstaller C, Stapleton LM, Ewert F, Knapen R, Therond O, Geniaux G, Bellon S, Correira TP, Turpin N, Bezlepkina I (2009) A goal oriented indicator framework to support integrated assessment of new policies for agri-environmental systems. Environ Sci Pol 12:562–572. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci. 2009.01.012
- Arulnathan V, Heidari MD, Doyon M, Li E, Pelletier N (2020) Farmlevel decision support tools: a review of methodological choices and their consistency with principles of sustainability assessment. J Clean Prod 256:120410. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2020. 120410
- Baccar M, Bouaziz A, Dugué P, Gafsi M, le Gal PY (2018) The determining factors of farm sustainability in a context of growing agricultural intensification. Agroecol Sustain Food Syst 43:1–23. https://doi.org/10.1080/21683565.2018.1489934
- Baker C (2018) wosr: clients to the "Web of Science" and "InCites" APIs. R package version 0.3.0.
- Belhouchette H, Blanco M, Wery J, Flichman G (2012) Sustainability of irrigated farming systems in a Tunisian region: a recursive stochastic programming analysis. Comput Electron Agric 86:100–110. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.compag.2012.02.016
- Benayas J, Martins A, Nicolau J, Schulz J (2007) Abandonment of agricultural land: an overview of drivers and consequences. CAB Rev Perspect Agricult Vet Sci Nutrit Nat Res 2. https://doi.org/10.1079/ PAVSNNR20072057
- Benoît-Norris C, Vickery-Niederman G, Valdivia S, Franze J, Traverso M, Ciroth A, Mazijn B (2011) Introducing the UNEP/SETAC

methodological sheets for subcategories of social LCA. Int J Life Cycle Assess 16:682-690

- Berbeć AK, Feledyn-Szewczyk B, Thalmann C, Wyss R, Grenz J, Kopiński J, Stalenga J, Radzikowski P (2018) Assessing the sustainability performance of organic and low-input conventional farms from eastern Poland with the RISE indicator system. Sustainability 10. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10061792
- Binder CR, Feola G, Steinberger JK (2010) Considering the normative, systemic and procedural dimensions in indicator-based sustainability assessments in agriculture. Environ Impact Assess Rev 30:71– 81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eiar.2009.06.002
- Bockstaller C, Girardin P, van der Werf HMG (1997) Use of agroecological indicators for the evaluation of farming systems. Eur J Agron 7:261–270. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1161-0301(97)00041-5
- Bonisoli L, Galdeano-Gómez E, Piedra-Muñoz L (2018) Deconstructing criteria and assessment tools to build agri-sustainability indicators and support farmers' decision-making process. J Clean Prod 182: 1080–1094. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.02.055
- Boström M (2012) A missing pillar? Challenges in theorizing and practicing social sustainability: introduction to the special issue. Sustain Sci Pract Polic 8:3–14. https://doi.org/10.1080/15487733.2012. 11908080
- Cherchye L, Moesen W, Rogge N, Puyenbroeck TV (2007) An introduction to 'Benefit of the Doubt' composite indicators. Soc Indic Res 82:111–145. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-006-9029-7
- Chiwaka E, Yates R (2005) Participatory vulnerability analysis: a stepby-step guide for field staff. ActionAid International, London
- Chopin P, Blazy J-M, Guindé L, Tournebize R, Doré T (2017) A novel approach for assessing the contribution of agricultural systems to the sustainable development of regions with multi-scale indicators: application to Guadeloupe. Land Use Policy 62:132–142. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2016.12.021
- Chopin P, Bergkvist G, Hossard L (2019a) Modelling biodiversity change in agricultural landscape scenarios - a review and prospects for future research. Biol Conserv 235:1–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.biocon.2019.03.046
- Chopin P, Guindé L, Causeret F, Bergkvist G, Blazy JM (2019b) Integrating stakeholder preferences into assessment of scenarios for electricity production from locally produced biomass on a small island. Renew Energy 131:128–136. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. renene.2018.06.031
- Coteur I, Marchand F, Debruyne L, Dalemans F, Lauwers L (2016) A framework for guiding sustainability assessment and on-farm strategic decision making. Environ Impact Assess Rev 60:16–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eiar.2016.04.003
- Coteur I, Marchand F, Debruyne L, Dalemans F, Lauwers L (2018) Participatory tuning agricultural sustainability assessment tools to Flemish farmer and sector needs. Environ Impact Assess Rev 69: 70–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eiar.2017.12.003
- Coteur I, Wustenberghs H, Debruyne L, Lauwers L, Marchand F (2020) How do current sustainability assessment tools support farmers' strategic decision making? Ecol Indic 114:106298. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ecolind.2020.106298
- d'Errico M, Romano D, Pietrelli R (2018) Household resilience to food insecurity: evidence from Tanzania and Uganda. Food Secur 10: 1033–1054. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-018-0820-5
- Dalsgaard JPT, Oficial RT (1997) A quantitative approach for assessing the productive performance and ecological contributions of smallholder farms. Agric Syst 55:503–533. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0308-521X(97)00022-X
- Dantsis T, Douma C, Giourga C, Loumou A, Polychronaki EA (2010) A methodological approach to assess and compare the sustainability level of agricultural plant production systems. Ecol Indic 10:256– 263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2009.05.007
- Dasgupta S, Roy I (2011) Good agricultural governance: a resource guide focused on smallholder crop production. FAO. Regional Office for



Asia and the Pacific, Bangkok. http://www.fao.org/docrep/015/ba0113e/ba0113e00.pdf. ().

De Luca AI, Iofrida N, Strano A et al (2015) Social life cycle assessment and participatory approaches: a methodological proposal applied to citrus farming in Southern Italy. Integr Environ Assess Manag 11: 383–396. https://doi.org/10.1002/ieam.1611

de Mey K, D'Haene K, Marchand F et al (2011) Learning through stakeholder involvement in the implementation of MOTIFS: an integrated assessment model for sustainable farming in Flanders. Int J Agric Sustain 9:350–363. https://doi.org/10.1080/14735903.2011.582355

- de Olde EM, Oudshoorn FW, Sørensen CAG, Bokkers EAM, de Boer IJM (2016) Assessing sustainability at farm-level: lessons learned from a comparison of tools in practice. Ecol Indic 66:391–404. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2016.01.047
- de Olde EM, Bokkers EAM, de Boer IJM (2017) The choice of the sustainability assessment tool matters: differences in thematic scope and assessment results. Ecol Econ 136:77–85. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ecolecon.2017.02.015
- de Ridder W, Turnpenny J, Nilsson M, von Raggamby A (2007) A framework for tool selection and use in integrated assessment for sustainable development. J Environ Assess Polic Manag 09:423– 441. https://doi.org/10.1142/S1464333207002883
- Denef K, Paustian K, Archibeque S, et al (2012) Report of greenhouse gas accounting tools for agriculture and forestry sectors. Interim report to USDA under Contract No. GS23F8182H
- Diazabakana A, Latruffe L, Bockstaller C, et al (2014) A review of farm level indicators of sustainability with a focus on CAP and FADN
- Dizdaroglu D (2017) The role of indicator-based sustainability assessment in policy and the decision-making process: a review and outlook. Sustainability 9:1018
- Dodd MB, Thorrold BS, Quinn JM, Parminter TG, Wedderburn ME (2008) Improving the economic and environmental performance of a New Zealand hill country farm catchment: 1. Goal development and assessment of current performance. N Z J Agric Res 51:127– 141
- Dong F, Mitchell PD, Knuteson D, Wyman J, Bussan AJ, Conley S (2016) Assessing sustainability and improvements in US Midwestern soybean production systems using a PCA–DEA approach. Renew Agricult Food Syst 31:524–539. https://doi.org/10. 1017/S1742170515000460
- Dwaikat LN, Ali KN (2018) Green buildings life cycle cost analysis and life cycle budget development: practical applications. J Build Eng 18:303–311. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jobe.2018.03.015
- EEA (2000) Environmental Signals 2000. Environmental assessment report No.6. European Environment Agency (EEA), Copenhagen
- Engert S, Rauter R, Baumgartner RJ (2016) Exploring the integration of corporate sustainability into strategic management: a literature review. J Clean Prod 112:2833–2850. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jclepro.2015.08.031
- Escribano M, Díaz-Caro C, Mesias FJ (2018) A participative approach to develop sustainability indicators for Dehesa agroforestry farms. Sci Total Environ 640–641:89–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv. 2018.05.297
- European Environment Agency (EEA) (1999) Environmental indicators: typology and overview. Technical report No 25. URL: http://reports. eea.eu.int/TEC25/en/tab content RLR.
- FAO (2014) Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) SAFA Sustainability Assessment of Food and Agriculture Systems: tool user manual version 2.2.40; FAO: Roma, Italy, 2014; p. 20. Available online: http://www.fao.org/3/a-i4113e.pdf (accessed on 28 April 2019).
- FAO, IFAD, UNICEF, WFP and WHO (2020) The state of food security and nutrition in the world 2020. In: Transforming food systems for affordable healthy diets. FAO, Rome. https://doi.org/10.4060/ ca9692en

- Felice VD, Mancinelli R, Proulx R, Campiglia E (2012) A multivariate analysis for evaluating the environmental and economical aspects of agroecosystem sustainability in central Italy. J Environ Manag 98: 119–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2011.12.015
- Flores CC, Sarandón SJ (2004) Limitations of neoclassical economics for evaluating sustainability of agricultural systems: comparing organic and conventional systems. J Sustain Agric 24:77–91. https://doi.org/ 10.1300/J064v24n02_08
- Florin MJ, van Ittersum MK, van de Ven GWJ (2012) Selecting the sharpest tools to explore the food-feed-fuel debate: sustainability assessment of family farmers producing food, feed and fuel in Brazil. Ecol Indic 20:108–120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind. 2012.02.016
- Foley JA, Ramankutty N, Brauman KA, Cassidy ES, Gerber JS, Johnston M, Mueller ND, O'Connell C, Ray DK, West PC, Balzer C, Bennett EM, Carpenter SR, Hill J, Monfreda C, Polasky S, Rockström J, Sheehan J, Siebert S, Tilman D, Zaks DPM (2011) Solutions for a cultivated planet. Nature 478:337–342
- Fresco LO, Westphal E (1988) A hierarchical classification of farm systems. Exp Agric 24:399–419. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0014479700100146
- Gasparatos A, Scolobig A (2012) Choosing the most appropriate sustainability assessment tool. Ecol Econ 80:1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecolecon.2012.05.005
- Gerten D, Heck V, Jägermeyr J, Bodirsky BL, Fetzer I, Jalava M, Kummu M, Lucht W, Rockström J, Schaphoff S, Schellnhuber HJ (2020) Feeding ten billion people is possible within four terrestrial planetary boundaries. Nature Sustain 3:200–208. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41893-019-0465-1
- Goldberger JR (2011) Conventionalization, civic engagement, and the sustainability of organic agriculture. J Rural Stud 27:288–296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2011.03.002
- Gómez-Limón JA, Sanchez-Fernandez G (2010) Empirical evaluation of agricultural sustainability using composite indicators. Ecol Econ 69: 1062–1075. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2009.11.027
- Gregory PJ, Kougioumoutzi E (2016) TempAg: an international research consortium for sustainable agriculture in temperate regions. 12th European IFSA Symposium, Harper Adams University, UK, 12-15 July 2016.
- Grenz J, Thalmann C, Schoch M, et al (2012) RISE (response inducing sustainability evaluation), version 2.0. School of Agriculture, Forest and Food Science, HAFL. Bern University of Applied Science, Bern
- Hansen JW (1996) Is agricultural sustainability a useful concept? Agric Syst 50:117–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/0308-521X(95)00011-S
- Haq S u, Boz I (2018) Developing a set of indicators to measure sustainability of tea cultivating farms in Rize Province, Turkey. Ecol Indic 95:219–232. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2018.07.041
- Herrera B, Gerster-Bentaya M, Knierim A (2016) Stakeholders' perceptions of sustainability measurement at farm level. Stud Agricult Econ 118:131–137. https://doi.org/10.7896/j.1625
- Husson F, Josse J, Lê S, Mazete J (2015) Package 'FactoMineR' exploratory data analysis methods such as principal component methods and clustering. R Package Version 1.31.4, CRAN Repository () https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/FactoMineR/ FactoMineR.pdf).
- IFAD, UNED (2013) Smallholders, food security and the environment. International Fund for Agricultural Development, Rome
- Jacobi J, Mukhovi S, Llanque A, Augstburger H, Käser F, Pozo C, Ngutu Peter M, Delgado JMF, Kiteme BP, Rist S, Ifejika Speranza C (2018) Operationalizing food system resilience: an indicator-based assessment in agroindustrial, smallholder farming, and agroecological contexts in Bolivia and Kenya. Land Use Policy 79:433–446. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2018.08.044
- Jamalimoghaddam E, Yazdani S, Salami H, Peykani G (2019) The impact of water supply on farming systems: a sustainability

Deringer

assessment. Sustain Product Consumpt 17:269–281. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.spc.2018.11.001

- Jan P, Dux D, Lips M, Alig M, Dumondel M (2012) On the link between economic and environmental performance of Swiss dairy farms of the alpine area. Int J Life Cycle Assess 17:706–719. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11367-012-0405-z
- Janssen S, van Ittersum MK (2007) Assessing farm innovations and responses to policies: a review of bio-economic farm models. Agric Syst 94:622–636. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2007.03.001
- Kastenhofer K, Rammel C (2005) Obstacles to and potentials of the societal implementation of sustainable development: a comparative analysis of two case studies. Sustain Sci Pract Polic 1:5–13. https:// doi.org/10.1080/15487733.2005.11907968
- Kelly E, Latruffe L, Desjeux Y, Ryan M, Uthes S, Diazabakana A, Dillon E, Finn J (2018) Sustainability indicators for improved assessment of the effects of agricultural policy across the EU: is FADN the answer? Ecol Indic 89:903–911. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind. 2017.12.053
- Latruffe L, Diazabakana A, Bockstaller C, Desjeux Y, Finn J, Kelly E, Ryan M, Uthes S (2016) Measurement of sustainability in agriculture: a review of indicators. Stud Agricult Econ 118:123–130
- Linden A v d, de Olde EM, Mostert PF, de Boer IJM (2020) A review of European models to assess the sustainability performance of livestock production systems. Agric Syst 182:102842. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.agsy.2020.102842
- Lopez-Ridaura S, van Keulen H, van Ittersum M, Leffelaar P (2005) Multi-scale sustainability evaluation of natural resource management systems: quantifying indicators for different scales of analysis and their trade-offs using linear programming. Int J Sust Dev World 12:81–97
- Malanski PD, Schiavi S, Dedieu B (2019) Characteristics of "work in agriculture" scientific communities. A bibliometric review. Agron Sustain Dev 39:36
- Marchand F, Debruyne L, Triste L et al (2014) Key characteristics for tool choice in indicator-based sustainability assessment at farm level. Ecol Soc 19:46
- Meul M, Van Passel S, Nevens F et al (2008) MOTIFS: a monitoring tool for integrated farm sustainability. Agron Sustain Dev 28:321–332. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro:2008001
- Moore A, Dormody T, VanLeeuwen D, Harder A (2014) Agricultural sustainability of small-scale farms in Lacluta, Timor Leste. Int J Agric Sustain 12:130–145. https://doi.org/10.1080/14735903. 2013.842341
- Morse S, Fraser ED (2005) Making 'dirty' nations look clean? The nation state and the problem of selecting and weighting indices as tools for measuring progress towards sustainability. Geoforum 36:625–640
- Morse S, McNamara N, Acholo M, Okwoli B (2001) Sustainability indicators: the problem of integration. Sustain Dev 9:1–15. https://doi. org/10.1002/sd.148
- Mu W, Kanellopoulos A, van Middelaar CE, Stilmant D, Bloemhof JM (2018) Assessing the impact of uncertainty on benchmarking the eco-efficiency of dairy farming using fuzzy data envelopment analysis. J Clean Prod 189:709–717. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro. 2018.04.091
- Musumba M, Grabowski P, Palm C, Snapp S (2017) Guide for the sustainable intensification assessment framework. Kansas State University, Kansas, USA
- Muthuprakash SMK, Damani O (2019) Design of Farm Assessment Index (FAI) for a holistic comparison of farming practices: case of organic and conventional farming systems from two Indian states. Agroecol Sustain Food Syst 43:329–357. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 21683565.2018.1547941
- Mutyasira V, Hoag D, Pendell D, Manning DT, Berhe M (2018) Assessing the relative sustainability of smallholder farming systems in Ethiopian highlands. Agric Syst 167:83–91. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.agsy.2018.08.006

- Ness B, Urbel-Piirsalu E, Anderberg S, Olsson L (2007) Categorising tools for sustainability assessment. Ecol Econ 60:498–508. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2006.07.023
- O'Connor M (2006) The "Four Spheres" framework for sustainability. Ecol Complex 3:285–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecocom.2007. 02.002
- Ott K (2003) The Case for Strong Sustainability. In: Ott K, Thapa P (eds) Greifswald's Environmental Ethics. Steinbecker Verlag Ulrich Rose, Greifswald ISBN 3931483320. Retrieved on: 2009-02-16
- Pena A, Rosa Rovira-Val M (2020) A longitudinal literature review of life cycle costing applied to urban agriculture. Int J Life Cycle Assess 25:1418–1435
- Petkovová L, Hartman D, Pavelka T (2020) Problems of aggregation of sustainable development indicators at the regional level. Sustainability 12:7156
- Prado AD, Misselbrook T, Chadwick D et al (2011) SIMSDAIRY: a modelling framework to identify sustainable dairy farms in the UK. Framework description and test for organic systems and N fertiliser optimisation. Sci Total Environ 409:3993–4009. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2011.05.050
- Pretty J (2018) Intensification for redesigned and sustainable agricultural systems. Science 362:908+. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. aav0294
- Pretty J, Smith G, Goulding KWT, Groves SJ, Henderson I, Hine RE, King V, van Oostrum J, Pendlington DJ, Vis JK, Walter C (2008) Multi-year assessment of Unilever's progress towards agricultural sustainability I: indicators, methodology and pilot farm results. Int J Agric Sustain 6:37–62. https://doi.org/10.3763/ijas.2007.0322
- Reed MS (2008) Stakeholder participation for environmental management: a literature review. Biol Conserv 141:2417–2431. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2008.07.014
- René P (1979) L'économique et le vivant. Payot, «pbp
- Repar N, Jan P, Nemecek T, Dux D, Doluschitz R (2018) Factors affecting global versus local environmental and economic performance of dairying: a case study of Swiss Mountain Farms. Sustainability 10. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10082940
- Riley J (2001) The indicator explosion: local needs and international challenges. Agric Ecosyst Environ 87:119–120. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0167-8809(01)00271-7
- Rockström J, Steffen W, Noone K et al (2013) A safe operating space for humanity. Nature 461:472–475 (2009) 46:
- Rodrigues GS, Rodrigues IA, Buschinelli CC d A, de Barros I (2010) Integrated farm sustainability assessment for the environmental management of rural activities. Environ Impact Assess Rev 30: 229–239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eiar.2009.10.002
- Ryan M, Hennessy T, Buckley C, Dillon EJ, Donnellan T, Hanrahan K, Moran B (2016) Developing farm-level sustainability indicators for Ireland using the Teagasc National Farm Survey. Irish J Agricult Food Res 55:112–125. https://doi.org/10.1515/ijaff-2016-0011
- Saaty TL (2008) Decision making with the analytic hierarchy process. Int J Serv Sci 1:83–98
- Schader C, Grenz J, Meier MS, Stolze M (2014) Scope and precision of sustainability assessment approaches to food systems. Ecol Soc 19:42
- Schader C, Baumgart L, Landert J, Muller A, Ssebunya B, Blockeel J, Weisshaidinger R, Petrasek R, Mészáros D, Padel S, Gerrard C, Smith L, Lindenthal T, Niggli U, Stolze M (2016) Using the Sustainability Monitoring and Assessment Routine (SMART) for the systematic analysis of trade-offs and synergies between sustainability dimensions and themes at farm level. Sustainability 8. https:// doi.org/10.3390/su8030274
- Schindler J, Graef F, König HJ (2015) Methods to assess farming sustainability in developing countries. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 35:1043–1057. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-015-0305-2
- Skoufias E, Rabassa M, Olivieri S (2011) The poverty impacts of climate change: a review of the evidence



- Slätmo E, Fischer K, Röös E (2017) The framing of sustainability in sustainability assessment frameworks for agriculture. Sociol Rural 57:378–395
- Smetschka B, Gaube V (2020) Co-creating formalized models: participatory modelling as method and process in transdisciplinary research and its impact potentials. Environ Sci Pol 103:41–49. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.envsci.2019.10.005
- Smith A, Snapp S, Chikowo R, Thorne P, Bekunda M, Glover J (2017) Measuring sustainable intensification in smallholder agroecosystems: a review. Global Food Secur 12:127–138. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2016.11.002
- Subramanian K, Chau CK, Yung WKC (2018) Relevance and feasibility of the existing social LCA methods and case studies from a decision-making perspective. J Clean Prod 171:690–703
- Sulewski P, Kłoczko-Gajewska A, Sroka W (2018) Relations between agri-environmental, economic and social dimensions of farms' sustainability. Sustainability 10. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10124629
- Talukder B, Saifuzzaman M, vanLoon GW (2016) Sustainability of agricultural systems in the coastal zone of Bangladesh. Renew Agricult Food Syst 31:148–165. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S1742170515000095
- Talukder B, Blay-Palmer A, vanLoon GW, Hipel KW (2020) Towards complexity of agricultural sustainability assessment: main issues and concerns. Environ Sustain Indicat 6:100038. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.indic.2020.100038
- Tellarini V, Caporali F (2000) An input/output methodology to evaluate farms as sustainable agroecosystems: an application of indicators to farms in central Italy. Agric Ecosyst Environ 77:111–123. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8809(99)00097-3
- Tittonell P (2014) Livelihood strategies, resilience and transformability in African agroecosystems. Agric Syst 126:3–14. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.agsy.2013.10.010
- Triste L, Marchand F, Debruyne L, Meul M, Lauwers L (2014) Reflection on the development process of a sustainability assessment tool: learning from a Flemish case. Ecol Soc 19:47. https:// doi.org/10.5751/ES-06789-190347
- Troiano S, Novelli V, Geatti P, Marangon F, Ceccon L (2019) Assessment of the sustainability of wild rocket (Diplotaxis tenuifolia) production: application of a multi-criteria method to different farming systems in the province of Udine. Ecol Indic 97:301– 310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2018.10.013
- UNAIDS (2010) An introduction to indicators. UNAIDS Monitoring and EvaluationFundamentals, Geneva, 100 p., https://www.unaids.org/

sites/default/files/sub_landing/files/8_2-Intro-to-IndicatorsFMEF_ 2.pdf, last consulted on 08/10/2020

- United Nations (2007) Indicators of Sustainable Development: guidelines and methodologies. In: Methodology sheets, third edn. Economic and Social Affairs (DESA), New York available at www.un.org/esa/ sustdev/natlinfo/indicators/Guidelines.pdf
- Urruty N, Tailliez-Lefebvre D, Huyghe C (2016) Stability, robustness, vulnerability and resilience of agricultural systems. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 36:15. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-015-0347-5
- van der Linden A, Olde EM de, Mostert PF, Boer IJM de (2020) A review of European models to assess the sustainability performance of livestock production systems. Agric Syst 182:102842. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.agsy.2020.102842
- van der Werf HMG, Knudsen MT, Cederberg C (2020) Towards better representation of organic agriculture in life cycle assessment. Nature Sustain 3:419–425. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-020-0489-6
- Vanloon G, Patil S, Hugar L (2005) Agricultural sustainability strategies for assessment
- Veisi H, Liaghati H, Vaninee HS (2014) Participatory assessment of the sustainability of livelihoods in the agroecosystem of Abesard, Iran. Sustain Sci 9:347–359. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11625-014-0241-0
- Veisi H, Rezaei ME, Khoshbakht K, Kambuozia J, Liaghati H (2015) An assessment of the impact of watershed programmes on agricultural sustainability in Hamedan province, Iran. Int J Agric Sustain 13: 308–325. https://doi.org/10.1080/14735903.2014.995916
- Ward JH (1963) Hierarchical grouping to optimize an objective function. J Am Stat Assoc 58:236–244. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459. 1963.10500845
- Wu J, Wu T (2012) Sustainability indicators and indices: an overview. In: Handbook of Sustainability Management, pp 65–86
- Wustenberghs H, Coteur I, Debruyne L, Marchand F (2016) Discerning the stars: characterising the myriad of sustainability assessment methods
- Zahm F, Viaux P, Vilain L, Girardin P, Mouchet C (2008) Assessing farm sustainability with the IDEA method – from the concept of agriculture sustainability to case studies on farms. Sustain Dev 16:271– 281. https://doi.org/10.1002/sd.380

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.